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Wow, I can’t believe it, where did the summer go?  The time that we get to share with 
these purple martins sure goes fast, and sadly,  our martin season is over for this year.  My hope is that 
all of you enjoyed a memorable birding season. If you’re like me, you’re probably going through a little 
withdrawal. In addition to missing the martins, I can also say we sure missed getting together with all of 
you this summer at Martinfest.  I’m hopeful that we will be able to host the event again next year at 
Marsh Haven Nature Center.   
 
Although we have not been able to host any events, we have been busy promoting purple martins, Dick 
Nikolai has been banding purple martins at various colonies around the state; a look at the cover really 
tells it all.  The cover shows Dick at Brain Thays colony banding martins, and it happens, Brian had the 
good fortune of raising an albino.  Brian will tell you more about his colony and his experience with pur-
ple martins later in the newsletter.  In addition to banding , Dick, is very much involved in the research of 
these birds, this summer he and Bob Ring successfully installed geo transmitters on several martins, the 
hope is that these birds will return next season and be recaptured and the transmitter data recovered 
and analyzed.  Dick too will provide more detail about this project later in the newsletter.  Other features 
in the edition  will be an article on aerial predation.  This summer I have heard a few unfortunate stories 
of both hawk and owl attacks, Hopefully we can offer some help on this subject. 
 
On a personal level, at our colony,  my wife and I were thankful to end a 5 year drought as we were hap-
py to host two pairs of birds this season.  2015 was the last year for us hosting birds; we had one pair, 
and fledged 3 chicks.  This year we had two pairs and fledged 9 chicks, low by other colony standards, 
but for us, a very successful and rewarding season.   In fact, we enjoyed watching birds come and go as 
late as August 24. We are optimistic for 2021. 
 
If you were unable to attract martins to your site this year, don’t give up, now is the perfect time to evalu-
ate your setup and make any necessary changes for next year, don’t wait until spring.  What I can tell 
you is that our colony in 2020 does not resemble what it looked like in 2015.  Some changes that affect-
ed the environment surrounding our colony were necessary, like having to remove a giant ash tree that 
was nearly dead, due to the emerald ash borer, and a large beautiful weeping willow.  Prior to those 
trees coming down, I thought that we had a very open site by PMCA standards, but, after the tree was 
taken down, wow, completely different.  As far as housing, in 2015 we had two 8 compartment Northstar 
houses, fast forward to 2020 and we have one 8 compartment Northstar, a T10, and an 8 compartment 
PMC 2000 house.  All housing is Starling resistant.   
 
Something else that we did, was not so much of a change, but a change of strategy.  And it has to do 
with tree Swallows.  These last two years we made sure that the tree swallows were not competing for 
the martin housing; we did this by providing a Troyer horizontal gourd for them within 30 feet of the colo-
ny, we actively recruited them to that specific gourd by using a flasher and by providing feathers in their 
starter nest.  If you're not familiar with a flasher, it’s just a piece of flat plastic tied to a string hanging 
above the gourd.  I make my flashers out of the lid of a cottage cheese container, blue on one side and 
white on the other, sound familiar?  One important aspect is that you need to wait until these birds get 
settled and produce at least one egg before adding any gourds to the martin housing, this by the way, 
seemed to take forever.  In fact it was not until we added gourds under the houses that we attracted mar-
tins.  Prior to that we had visitors, but they seemed to ignore the wood housing, go figure.  The other ma-
jor change that was made for the 2020 season was how we were attracting migrating martins to our 
site.  We had been using the songbird magnet, however, after going through 2 units in the last three 
years, we decided to go in a different direction.  An old laptop was recruited and Dawnsong as well as 
Daytime Chatter were loaded on it’s hard drive.  We used the Task Scheduler feature of the computer to 
play Dawnsong starting at 11:00 each night and ending at 8:00 in the morning.  We then played Chatter 
until 5:00 in the evening.  The laptop was hooked up to an outdoor speaker, with the speaker mounted at 
the base of one of the houses; unfortunately the laptop was a little underpowered, so an old pair of com-
puter speakers were used as a power source, the preamp in the computer speakers gave it just what we 
needed.  That system worked almost flawlessly, we will definitely have that in place again and ready to 
go for 2021, just in case.   
 
(Cont’d on page 3) 



(Cont’d from page 2) 
 
 
The bottom line is that now is the time to not only clean up the housing from this season, but it’s a great 
time to set your goals for the next season; start making the plan and working toward it so that you will 
be ready when spring rolls around.  If you need help, contact any one of us, that’s what we’re here 
for.  So, for now, sit back and enjoy this edition of the Purple Martin Chatter. 
 
One final thought, now is also a good time to provide Dick Nikolai with your 2020 colony results.  Taking 
the time to do this really helps in determining the health and populations of birds in our state, and don’t 
forget to submit reports to the PMCA as well. 
 

Les Rhines 
WPMA President 

WPMA Officers and Board of Directors Contact Information: 

Les Rhines, President musthavemartins@gmail.com (920) 889-0060  

Greg Zimmermann, Vice President grgz52@yahoo.com (920) 467-6253 
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Dick Nikolai, prairiechicken@att.net (920) 734-0828 

Bob Ring, ringbob@earthlink.net (920) 9892771  

Cancellation Notice: 

The 2021 Garden & Landscape Expo held at the Aliant Energy Center scheduled for February 

2021  is canceled.  Event organizers are proposing a virtual event., and will provide more details 

as they become available. 
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A message from the vice president: 

Hello to all fellow Martin Landlords. If you’re like me things are starting to settle down as far as birds 

go. My colony had a whopping 153 eggs this year from 36 pairs of birds. Of the 153 eggs laid 147 

hatched. I did lose 6 young birds that never made it to fledgling; the rest of my colony did really well 

despite another poor spring. As I write this I have 2 nests that are only 3 weeks old and will allow me to 

enjoy Martins into early September. I did supplemental feeding for most of April and then once in late 

June only because we had 3 cool rainy days. The birds were bringing in food; the June feeding was 

only to help keep all my birds well fed. Of my 36 nests 32 were all ASY birds with the rest being SY’s, 

hence the 2 late nesters. I have one very aggressive SY male that keeps me on my toes. When I ap-

proach my colony he is very acrobatic with his dive bombing and his squawks can be deafening. This 

year will go down in the books as a great season for me; Jan Kumrow’s site did really well this year as 

most of you know we lost Ike, Jan’s husband almost 2 years ago. Her family has stepped up and is 

keeping Ike’s colony in great shape, Larry Lienau’s site did just as well this year and he even added 

another house. I do believe Nicky Schumacher had a pair of birds this year. This is a first for Nicky who 

has been trying for several years and hopefully will have more success next year. One of our public 

colonies has hosted at least 4 pairs this year. That colony is located at the Pine Haven retirement and 

assisted living home in Sheboygan Falls. As I finish up my message I’d like to say thanks to all land-

lords. 

Have a safe and happy fall. 

Greg 

Treasurers report;  

I am happy to report we have received 16 memberships this year.   Our check book balance is $223.52 

and our savings is $613.49.  In May we bought Geo locaters, a great investment for future study. 

Our new members are: 

Rick Hall, Pat Hermsen, Gary Kleppe, Bob Frenkel, Ken Verhagen, Jean Urry, Brad Ladgren,         

John Jurgerson, Charles Meyer, Helen Pugh, James Buchholz, Randy Wiskirchen, Terry Mentink,           

Jack Saltas and Joe & Eileen Francis. 

I hope all of you had Martins this year. 

Debbie Zimmermann 

Thank You to everyone that has decided to take out a membership with the Wisconsin Pur-

ple Martin Association; if you are considering a membership please contact Debbie Zim-

mermann. 

You can become a  member of the Wisconsin Purple Martin Association by contacting Treasurer 

Deb Zimmermann at dpierce52@yahoo.com membership fee is $10.00 annually. Benefits of mem-

bership are; Public Meetings, MartinFest, Statewide Mentor Program, Free Site Evaluations, Man-

aged Public Colonies, and Newsletters. 
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If you have a Purple Martin colony you’ve probably witnessed a Cooper's Hawk fly through your site, 
worse yet, you may have lost birds to these aerial predators.  One could say,  oh well, it’s just nature, 
but it’s frustrating for landlords to witness, especially after going through the painstaking supplemental 
feeding program to keep birds healthy through those tough Wisconsin springs.  We accept our role to 
keep our colonies free of other unwanted species, like house sparrows and starlings.  But it’s not only 
the Cooper’s that we have to guard against; we also have to be aware of owls and Red Tail Hawks 
too.   
 
This summer proved to be especially difficult for two colonies ravaged by Red Tail Hawks, and/or owls; 
the first example was at a golf course colony that normally hosts a number of pairs and is monitored 
regularly, the colony is also observed by many golfers daily.  Unfortunately, it did not deter the Red Tail 
from destroying the housing and killing many martins over frequent visits. 

The second example was at a state park that over a two year period has predated the colony that no 
fledglings survived. 
 
So, what can be done?  First, we have to remind everyone that all hawks and owls are protected and 
cannot be trapped or harmed.  Our focus then has to be and should be on the  prevention of the attacks 
and the protection of the purple martins.  The remainder of this article will try to outline some strategies 
we can employ to help save our colonies.   
 
Trees provide a haven for predators:  When selecting a site for a martin colony we must maintain safe 
distances from tall mature trees; the standards say 60 minimum, but more is better.  Many times people 
fail to recruit martins to their site because of the proximity to tall mature trees.  
 
 
Aerial Predator Guards: 
There are many different styles of predator guards designed to keep aerial predators at bay; some are 
specifically designed for wood and metal housing while others are designed for natural and manmade 
gourds. 

Aerial Predators  



The picture of the left displays a T14 house that uses metal rods extended beyond the porches, this 

allows martins to enter and exit easily but it makes it more difficult for hawks and owls to land on the 

house.   

The picture on the right shows a gourd with a metal bracket and rods that again extend beyond the 

entrance; again, easy for martins to enter and exit but difficult for predators to land on.  

The Cage System: 

The cage system offers the greatest amount of protection for the martins, this is achieved by sur-

rounding the entire house or gourd rack with wire fencing.  Important things to consider here are: 

the  size opening of the wire, the distance that the cage extends beyond the entrances, and the 

depth or height of the cage.  Wire openings should be large enough that martins can move through 

easily; consider that in order for them to enter a compartment, they will first have to land on the 

cage, and then fly to the porch of the house or gourd.   Cages are not available commercially and 

are typically built by individual landlords from material found at the home center.  These custom 

built cages are attached to the top of the pole which still allows the house or gourd rack to be safe-

ly raised and lowered for nest checks.  Depth or height is important as some predators will figure 

out how to get underneath as shown in the photo on the next page.  



Scarecrows:  

Scarecrows have become just one more tool in the toolbox for purple martin landlords in their at-

tempt to protect their colonies.  Many have written about the decrease in attacks since implement-

ing the scarecrow to the colony.  The strategy is to place a life like model within the colony; as you 

would expect, the martins get used to it quickly, the predators, however, tend to avoid what appears 

to be a human.  To keep this strategy effective though, it is recommend that the scarecrow be 

moved daily, preferably at night.   

Decoys: 

While this discussion has centered around large predators, we should also address the smaller preda-

tors like Coopers hawks.  Coopers are attracted to the normal day to day activity of the martin colony 

and they seem to come out of nowhere to make their attacks.  While we cannot prevent an attack , we 

can try to minimize it by maintaining decoys on your housing.  The theory is that as the martins dis-

perse during an attack, the Coopers will focus on the “still” decoy on the housing.  A preferred method 

of attaching the decoys to the house is to replace the provided clamp with either a clothespin or small 

clamp.  This makes switching the decoys around easy.  Personally, I have found decoys out of posi-

tion or on the ground as a result of a Coopers attack.  One other thing to consider is to have an addi-

tional pole with perch rods where martin decoys as well as dove decoys can be placed. The goal is to 

try and draw the attention of the hawk away from the colony. 



Featured Colony: Brian Thays, Montello 
 
I became interested in martins when I was about 10 years old.  I always remember watching active 
colonies of martins where I grew up.  I was raised in a small community called Harrisville, WI. Mar-
tins were fairly common in this area in the 70's and 80's.  It seemed that almost everyone along 
the Harrisville Millpond had martins at some point in time.  I tried for years to attract them to my 
parent's yard in Harrisville with no success.  It seemed that everyone who lived near the water 
would attract them away from our yard.  We never had a shortage of tree swallows however.  
 
As an adult, I have never lost that interest to try and attract martins.  My wife and I bought a small 
home in Westfield, Wisconsin, in 2005.  With this being our first home together, I was so excited to 
buy a martin house and try again.  We bought a beautiful Amish made martin house that looked 
like a church.  Unfortunately, I was not knowledgeable about the PMCA at that time, until a local 
mentor friend of mine introduced me to the PMCA website.  It didn't take long for me to realize that 
my beautiful Amish made martin house was going to be nothing short of a lawn ornament.  It was 
a tilt down system with round holes.  I didn't know any better, as this was all I had ever known from 
my childhood days.  In addition, our yard was small and somewhat tree encroached.  We took a 
few trees down to open up the north and south flyways.  I played the Dawnsong every morning 
and Daytime Chatter throughout the day.  For the first few years, I only had some occasional visi-
tors.  Then, in 2007, I built my first T14.  The T14 was placed in the middle of our backyard in the 
spring of 2008.  I hung some gourds underneath and played the recordings as in previous 
years.  Nothing........for the first 3 months.  Then, on June 23rd of 2008, an ASY male martin 
showed up out of nowhere.  He was so noisy.  I was in complete disbelief.  On June 24th, he had 
already attracted an SY female.  They  chose a round-holed Supergourd under the T14.  They 
fledged 2 babies that summer.  That martin pair returned in 2009 and again in 2010.  They nested 
in the same gourd each season.  I never was able to attract additional pairs of martins in that 
yard.  Some of the larger trees were a deterrent.  We just didn't have the wide open space neces-
sary to grow that colony.  
 
In 2011, we decided to sell our starter home in Westfield and buy a larger home in the country to 
help accommodate our growing family.  I told my wife that I needed to find a home with martin 
friendly property.  We looked and looked but nothing was in our price range or style that we want-
ed.  After months of searching, we landed on a foreclosure just north of Montello, WI.  The proper-
ty was perfect, as was the home. We moved in during the fall of 2011.   I also moved my T14 to 
the new property and hung some gourds.  During the spring of 2012, I continued to play the Dawn-
song and Daytime Chatter CD's daily from mid May through the summer.  I was blessed with daily 
martin visits.  Most of the visits were subadults.  I never had a nesting pair during that first sum-
mer, but I felt like we had several martins around most of the time.  In the spring of 2013, I took a 
personal day from work to rest at home.  It was May 13th that day.  I looked out the window at 7:30 
am to see a pair of martins going in and out of my S&K barn martin house.  I couldn't believe my 
eyes.  My T14 sat empty just 60 feet away, but that cheap barn drew my first pair.  I didn't care be-
cause I was so happy to have martins.  That afternoon, a second ASY male showed up.  By May 
14th, I had 2 pairs of martins.  Once the subadults moved through, I was able to attract 3 more 
pairs.  I ended up with 5 pairs of birds that summer, but one of the pairs had a nest failure.  I soon 
learned of the damage that blowfly maggots have on nestlings.  By the summer of 2014, my colo-
ny grew to 10 pairs.  In 2015, I had 21 pairs.  Exponential growth was the key after that.  
 
The summer of 2020 has been my 8th year with martins. I currently have 50 pairs and fledged 
close to 225 nestlings.  One of those nestlings happened to be an albino martin.  This was the first 
season I have ever been blessed with an albino bird.  I was able to witness his first flight on July 
13th, where he landed in a nearby tree.  He returned several evenings after that day.  By mid July, 
he was gone. My hope is that he is able to return in the spring of 2021, along with his many other 
brothers and sisters.  Maybe they will start another new colony somewhere else, just as mine was 
started in 2013. 
 












